

 DATA FOR *PROGRESS*

PAID LEAVE THAT LEAVES NO ONE BEHIND:

PAID LEAVE IN CONGRESS AND CAMPAIGN 2020

Americans need and want a plan that covers everyone and reflects the diversity of US families, with new revenue to support it. They also reject a plan that require cuts to other programs.



Too Few Workers Have Paid Time to Care, and Nearly Everyone Will Need It

Babies are born and adopted. People get sick. At some point, everyone will provide care to a loved one, receive care for themselves, or both—and most people will need time away from their jobs to do so. Yet, US public policy and most employers' policies stand in the way of people being able to care for one another. Workers, families, small businesses, the country's economy, and taxpayers pay a high price.

Today, more than four in five US workers (81 percent) do not have paid family leave from their jobs for family care,¹ and 60 percent do not have short-term disability insurance through their jobs to ensure they have paid leave for their own serious health issues, including pregnancy-related health challenges.² These aggregated figures mask substantial disparities by occupation, industry, and wage levels,³ and also mask unequal access to paid leave—even within the same firm.⁴

The country's failure to address people's need for paid family and medical leave perpetuates gender, economic, health, and racial disparities that endure from generation to generation. In other words, the absence of paid family and medical leave means babies are separated too soon from their working parents; our country's older adults face lonely days in hospitals and nursing homes; and working people run to chemotherapy on their lunch break without time to rest and recover.

In most other high-wealth countries, government policies provide the security people need. Public policies ensure people have paid leave from their jobs to care for a new child or a seriously ill loved one, or to take time away from their jobs to get the medical treatment and recovery time they need.⁵

But not so in the United States. Current US law, the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA), establishes a minimal standard for unpaid leave that covers only 59 percent of the workforce.⁶

The FMLA provides twelve weeks of *unpaid* leave for eligible workers in covered businesses. Covered workers

can use FMLA leave to take time away from work to care for a new child; a seriously ill or injured parent, spouse, or child; their own serious health issue; or to address certain circumstances associated with the overseas deployment of a service member or reserve member in their families. It also guarantees up to twenty-six weeks of unpaid leave for family caregivers to a wounded service member or veteran.⁷

The FMLA guarantees eligible workers who take leave the right to return to their job and to have their health insurance maintained while they are on leave; some employees may have sick or vacation leave they can use during an FMLA leave but there is no guarantee.⁸ The inability to take an unpaid leave means that even workers who have FMLA protections may be unable to use them. In 2012, the most common reason that workers who said they needed an FMLA leave but did not take it said their decision came down to money—they could not afford an unpaid leave.⁹

What's more, the FMLA applies to only six-in-ten workers because of coverage and eligibility restrictions.¹⁰ Employers are exempt if they have fewer than fifty employees, which carves out the tens of millions of workers who help power small businesses.¹¹ Workers are also excluded from FMLA protections if they have worked for their employer for less than one year or less than 1,250 hours within the past twelve months,¹² which disproportionately excludes women, younger workers, workers with multiple part-time (usually low-wage) jobs, and workers whose caregiving responsibilities have interrupted their ability to work.¹³

The “Boss Lottery” Leaves Tens of Millions of Americans Behind

The current landscape of insufficient FMLA coverage and employer-by-employer decisions about whether to provide paid leave to workers means precarity and uncertainty for tens of millions of our country's workers and their families. Workers with access to paid leave and a workplace culture that makes it safe to use available paid leave have won a “boss lottery” of sorts, while others struggle to navigate the challenges of work and care.

Higher-paid, higher-skilled workers are much more likely to win the “boss lottery” than lower-wage and middle-wage workers. There’s nearly a six-to-one difference in access to paid family leave access between the highest-paid workers (34 percent) and the lowest-paid workers (6 percent), according to the Bureau of Labor Statistics.¹⁴ Workers in management, business, and financial industry jobs (28 percent) are twice as likely to have paid family leave as workers in service industry jobs (14 percent); full-time employees (22 percent) are nearly three times as likely to have paid family leave as part-time employees (8 percent).¹⁵

There are also substantial racial inequities built into access to paid leave and the inability to afford unpaid leave. In 2017, black Americans were twice as likely (26 percent) and Latinx people were nearly twice as likely (23 percent) as white people (13 percent) to report needing but choosing to forgo an FMLA-type leave within the last two years.¹⁶ Latinx people, especially those who immigrated to the United States, are significantly and substantially less likely than white people to have any type of paid leave.¹⁷ Race discrimination, the racial wealth gap, higher poverty rates for people of color, less ability to afford unpaid leave, and poorer health all combine to make access to paid leave a racial justice issue.¹⁸

The United States’ Paid-Leave Gaps Affects Workers, Families, Businesses, and the Economy—and Evidence Shows the Pathway to a Different Future

America’s failures with paid leave affect the health and economic security of individuals and their families; they also affect businesses, health systems, taxpayers, and the economy.¹⁹

Too often, opponents wrongly focus on the costs of providing paid leave, which employers and public programs show can be quite modest and reasonable. Opponents also ignore the costs the country is already bearing as a result of the status quo. A growing body of research suggests the better focus is on the value of paid leave and the cost of doing nothing. Key findings include:

FOR MOTHERS. Access to paid leave helps women stay, succeed, and advance in the workforce by supporting their labor-force attachment, workforce participation, and earnings. For women who have given birth, access to paid leave also supports health and recovery.²⁰

PAID LEAVE FOR EVERY AGE

For younger workers: Crushing student debt and a rising cost of living, coupled with lack of access to paid leave and affordable child care, too often means putting off having children—which ultimately will hurt the country’s ability to maintain its spending levels and tax base.

For workers in their prime earning years with family responsibilities: The absence of paid leave and other forms of workplace flexibility makes it challenging to care for children at home and Baby Boomer parents, which can limit workplace opportunities and suppress future earnings and savings—especially for women, who are typically their families’ primary caregivers.

For older workers: The absence of paid leave means difficult choices between continuing to work and leaving the workforce to be a caregiver to an elderly family member. This is especially true when coupled with wages that are not rising too slowly to afford the cost of paying for a loved one’s care, and with retirement savings that haven’t recovered from the Great Recession.

FOR FATHERS. Access to paid leave after a child’s birth helps promote fathers’ long-term engagement in their child’s life.²¹ Men’s leave-taking may also boost women’s workplace earnings and narrow the gender pay gap.²²

FOR NEW CHILDREN AND SICK CHILDREN.

Children’s health is improved through breastfeeding and well-baby visits, which are both more likely to happen when parents have access to paid leave. Children’s brain development is substantially aided by having a parent or other loving caregiver to care for them in their first months. For sick children, the presence of a parent shortens a child’s hospital stay and improves health outcomes.²³

FOR CAREGIVERS TO OLDER ADULTS AND PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES.

Paid leave helps keep family members who provide care to older relatives in the workforce.²⁴ In the alternative, when adults aged fifty and older are forced to leave work to care for an aging parent, they lose an average of \$304,000 in income and retirement savings over the course of their life.²⁵ Caregivers for children and adults with disabilities also need to be able to take leave, and their own health and economic security may be improved when they are able to do so.²⁶

FOR WORKING PEOPLE WITH SERIOUS HEALTH CONDITIONS.

A substantial share of workers in each generation—and especially Baby Boomers—have serious health conditions requiring a substantial period of time away from work.²⁷ Without paid leave, workers may be unable to follow physicians’ orders regarding treatment, rest, and recuperation.²⁸ And for workers not covered by the FMLA, they can jeopardize their job and their access to health insurance if they do take the time they need.

FOR BUSINESSES. Businesses see benefits when their workers have access to paid leave, including higher retention and morale.²⁹ Smaller businesses see benefits in terms of the affordability of ensuring workers have access to leave.³⁰

FOR PUBLIC SPENDING. Access to paid leave in California reduced nursing-home utilization by 11 percent.³¹ When new parents have access to paid leave, they are less likely to use public assistance and Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP).³²

FOR THE ECONOMY. Economists estimate that the US would have an additional \$500 billion in economic activity if women in the United States participated in the workforce at the same rate as women in Canada or Germany and have identified paid leave as one of the interventions that could help bring about this result.³³

Progress in States Should be Bellwether for National-Level Change

Eight US states and the District of Columbia have recognized the harm to workers and families in their states and have adopted laws on paid family and medical leave. Workers in California, New Jersey, New York, and Rhode Island can take paid leave through the insurance programs their states have adopted.³⁴ Programs in Connecticut, the District of Columbia, Massachusetts, Oregon, and Washington are currently being implemented and will begin paying benefits to workers between 2020 and 2023.³⁵

Each state program operates in a similar way—these states collect modest payroll taxes of 1 percent or less from employers, employees, or both in order to fund programs that provide a substantial share of a worker’s wages as they take weeks or months away from their jobs to care for a new child, a seriously ill or injured loved one, or address their own serious health issue.³⁶ Evidence from the existing programs show they are working well—with solvent funds, benefits for workers and families, and no adverse effects on businesses.³⁷

Research has shown the importance of certain key elements of programs:

- ▶ **Affordability of taking paid leave:** All but two state programs offer 70 percent wage replacement or more to low-wage workers—and the newest programs will offer between 80 and 100 percent of wages to the lowest-wage workers in their states. Workers who are paid average wages in each state receive about two-thirds of their typical wages.³⁸
- ▶ **Covering all workers for all FMLA reasons:** Personal medical leave is the most common reason people use state programs for paid family and medical

leave,³⁹ but experience shows how one family might use all three kinds of leave in close succession: a woman dealing with complications of pregnancy would use personal medical leave and her partner, or a close family member, would use family-caregiving leave to help take care of her; both parents would then use new baby leave to care for their child after birth. Or, for instance, a worker needing cancer treatment or surgery uses personal medical leave, but their partner or a close family member would use family-caregiving leave to help managing treatments and providing care during recovery.

► **Flexibility in family-caregiving responsibilities:**

While existing federal FMLA law only permits workers to take family-caregiving leave to care for a seriously ill or injured parent, spouse, or child, state laws for paid leave recognize that families are diverse and allow workers to take paid leave to care for a wide range of family members with serious health issues. Every state law includes grandparents; most include grandchildren, siblings, parents-in-law, and domestic partners; and three will include the ability to take leave for “chosen” family—a person to whom the worker shares a close affinity similar to that of a family member.

► **Adequately meeting duration-of-care needs:**

The FMLA sets a twelve-week federal baseline for unpaid leave. Older programs for temporary-disability insurance in California, New Jersey, New York, and Rhode Island provide a substantial number of weeks (twenty-six to fifty-two weeks) for a personal medical issue, though the typical duration of leave claims is ten to sixteen weeks.⁴⁰ California and New Jersey have provided six weeks for family-caregiving and new-child leave since their programs began, but they will soon be expanding to eight weeks (California) and twelve weeks (New Jersey) by virtue of recently passed expansions. Rhode Island’s family-caregiving and new-parent leave is just four weeks—the least of any state. New York’s will be twelve weeks by the time the program is fully phased in (2021). Among newer programs in Connecticut, Massachusetts, Oregon and Washington, leave durations will range

from twelve weeks to twenty-six weeks.⁴¹ Research based on international and US evidence suggests at least a twelve-week baseline for each of the three major purposes for paid family and medical leave is available.⁴²

- **Protecting workers’ jobs during leave:** State programs for paid leave began by providing wage replacement to workers, but these programs did not provide employment protections beyond that offered through the federal FMLA or equivalent state FMLA laws. Research found that the absence of job protection for workers in smaller businesses was a barrier to using paid-leave benefits, especially among lower-wage workers.⁴³ Expansions of older laws in California and New Jersey as well as the inclusion of job protection in most of the newer laws will address this shortcoming and help connect more workers to the benefits they fund through the payroll taxes they contribute to the state paid leave fund.⁴⁴

It’s Time for Federal Action: A FAMILY Act That Leaves No One Behind

Most members of Congress have been slow to realize that a federal paid leave policy is a national imperative, but some have been long-standing champions. Beginning in 2013, Senator Kirsten Gillibrand (D-NY) and Representative Rosa DeLauro (D-CT) began building support for the Family and Medical Insurance Leave (FAMILY) Act. The bill now has nearly two hundred Democratic and independent cosponsors in the US House of Representatives and thirty-five in the US Senate,⁴⁵ the support of nearly seven hundred organizations nationwide,⁴⁶ two hundred business and management professors,⁴⁷ more than seventy-five large and small businesses and business leaders,⁴⁸ and 80 percent of likely voters.⁴⁹ This proposal would create an affordable, sustainable, and integrated national paid family and medical leave fund similar to those in the states.

The FAMILY Act’s national paid family and medical leave program would cover virtually all working people in the United States. It would provide up to twelve weeks of paid leave at two-thirds of a worker’s typical wage

for caregiving related to the birth, adoption, or foster placement of a child; caregiving related to the serious illness or injury of a parent, spouse, domestic partner, or child; a worker's own serious health issue; the military deployment of a parent, spouse, domestic partner, or child; or, for military families, a wounded service member. It would prohibit employers from retaliating against workers who take leave. Part-time, full-time, and gig workers would all be covered.⁵⁰ It would be funded through payroll deductions of less than one half of 1 percent of a worker's wages (0.4 percent), shared by employers and employees, for an average cost of less than \$2 per week; self-employed workers would also be automatically covered and would pay the full 0.4 percent.

Public support for the parameters of the FAMILY Act is well established, as is voters' and small businesses' willingness to pay into the FAMILY Act fund. Support for funding the program through payroll deductions is regularly around 70 percent, with majority support even from small business owners and operators. In addition, voters are overwhelmingly willing to pay into the FAMILY

Act fund, and most are willing to pay one percent or more of their wages—far more than the FAMILY Act would cost.⁵¹

The effects of the bill would be dramatic. As drafted, the FAMILY Act would substantially reduce the income lost to families when they need to take a family or medical leave and have no choice but to do so without pay,⁵² and it would substantially reduce the share of lower-income families falling into poverty, compared to taking an unpaid leave.⁵³ The FAMILY Act would allow the vast majority of the hundred-million-plus workers who do not currently have paid family leave through their jobs to have access to baseline benefits, and it would leave room for employers and states to offer even more robust benefits.

The US House of Representatives should take action on the FAMILY Act in this Congress, especially as leadership considers issues that excite voters in the Democratic base. The proposal also has strong appeal to Democratic primary voters across region, race, age and virtually every other demographic group.⁵⁴ In 2019, the House Ways and

GROWING A FAMILY & PROVIDING CARE: HOW DO JANET AND GREG FARE NOW VS. WITH THE FAMILY ACT?

Looking at the circumstances of a hypothetical couple illustrates how the FAMILY Act would work to provide economic stability as they grow their family and deal with serious health issues:

Janet is an executive assistant at a manufacturing company where she is paid \$48,000 per year and does not currently have any paid family or medical leave. Her husband, Greg, works for a small business in their town and is paid \$70,000 per year.

Janet has had a complicated pregnancy, and two weeks before her delivery date, her doctor puts her on bed rest. Greg uses one week of vacation time to care for her prior to delivery and another week, unpaid, to help her and care for the baby just after delivery. Ideally, they will each take twelve weeks away from work over the course of their child's first several months.

Without the FAMILY Act, Janet would lose \$923 per week in gross pay, or nearly \$11,077 for all twelve weeks. Greg uses five vacation days, but then will lose \$1,346/week or nearly \$14,808 for the other eleven weeks he is providing care to his wife and child. This will make it difficult, if not impossible, for them to make their monthly mortgage payments, their student-loan payments, and take on the extra expenses of diapers and baby supplies.

With the FAMILY Act, however, Janet and her employer would each pay \$1.84 in each weekly paycheck, or just under \$96 per year, into a national paid-leave fund. Greg and his employer would each pay \$2.70 in each weekly paycheck, or just over \$140 over the course of a year.

With FAMILY Act benefits, Janet would receive \$618 per week in paid leave benefits, and Greg would receive about \$902 per week. This is still less than their usual income—which makes them wonder if Greg should cut his leave time short—but they can now meet their basic obligations without missing payments, jeopardizing their emergency savings, or borrowing from family and friends.

Means Committee has held two hearings focused on paid family and medical leave, but it has not yet held a legislative hearing on or marked up the FAMILY Act.

Based on states' experiences, improvements to the FAMILY Act could help make it even more reflective of the needs of workers and their families. The wage replacement could be updated to replace a higher share of wages for lower-wage workers, as will be done by states like Connecticut (95 percent wage replacement), Massachusetts (80 percent), Oregon (100 percent), Washington (90 percent), New Jersey (85 percent, post-expansion) and the District of Columbia (90 percent); the family relationships covered could be expanded to include grandparents, grandchildren, siblings, in-laws, and close friends whose relationship to a worker is the equivalent of a family member; and it could provide additional employment protections—or work in tandem with an expanded FMLA—to ensure that no one who uses the FAMILY Act will lose their job.

TAX CREDITS EXACERBATE INEQUALITY AND MAKE NO ONE HAPPY

Let's turn back to Janet and Greg. Janet's employer decides to take up the JCTA paid leave tax credit and offers six weeks of paid family and medical leave at 50 percent wage replacement in order to qualify. The company now pays Janet half her usual salary (\$461.50) for six weeks, for a total of \$2,769. So, in essence, during her twelve weeks of leave, Janet has one-fourth of her usual income, which makes it very hard to make ends meet. She is stressed about the income loss and her bills.

In return, Janet's company receives a tax credit of 12.5 percent of what they paid out (\$346), but they do not receive this money until they file next year's taxes. In addition, Janet and her colleagues wonder why the company couldn't have managed to pay her a higher portion of her salary or covered more weeks. The company's policy, while better than before, still seems stingy, and the company doesn't get the reputational benefit of offering paid leave that companies with better policies do.

Greg's company doesn't have the capacity to create new HR policies that would allow them to take advantage of the tax credit, so they pass and Greg will go without pay once he has exhausted his vacation time.

Beware of Harmful, False Alternatives

Until recently, paid leave was an issue nearly wholly associated with Democrats; Republicans either ignored the issue or bristled against the revenue it would require, the intervention it would create, and the “incentives” it would provide to help women stay connected to work rather than home.⁵⁵

Times are changing, though. Demographic, economic, and political realities may each have played a role in shifting Republicans' perspectives. Bipartisan interest is warranted and welcome, but not all paid-leave proposals are good or effective policy, and some would do more harm than good to the very workers who need paid leave the most.

EMPLOYER TAX CREDITS: A GIVEAWAY THAT EXACERBATES INEQUALITY

Republican perspectives on paid leave began to shift in 2014, when Senator Deb Fischer (R-NE) first introduced a bill called the Strong Families Act, which proposed a small tax credit (25 percent of the cost of providing paid leave) to companies that voluntarily provided paid family and medical leave.⁵⁶ An even more anemic version of this proposal was included for a two-year period in the Republican's 2017 Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (JCTA). This version provides a corporate tax credit of 12.5 to 25 percent of wages paid to a worker on leave, capped at \$3,000 per worker. This credit is limited to paid leave benefit paid to workers earning less than \$72,000. Companies are eligible for this credit if they provide workers at least 50 percent of their typical pay, for at least two weeks, and for at least one FMLA purpose.⁵⁷

There is no evidence that the availability of this tax credit resulted in workers gaining new access to paid family and medical leave. Prior corporate tax credits intended to change companies' employment practices (for example, to hire unemployed workers or to place child care centers on site) suggests that they are not sufficient incentives to change business behavior. At worst, this tax credit likely functions as a giveaway to companies that already offered paid leave benefits; at best, the tax credit may have marginally increased access to paid leave—but without

any guarantee that the leave available would reflect all FMLA needs, offer adequate wage replacement, or be for an adequate duration.⁵⁸

ASKING NEW PARENTS TO SAVE FOR THEIR OWN PAID LEAVE

Some lawmakers want to increase leave-taking by creating a tax shelter for workers who can save for their own paid parental leave and for the employers of workers who choose to contribute to a parental leave savings account. The Working Parents Flexibility Act, introduced by Representatives John Kakto (R-NY) and Anthony Brindisi (D-NY), would provide a tax-free savings account for workers to save for their own parental leave and for their employers to contribute.⁵⁹

A savings account is only useful to workers who have disposable income to save and who are informed enough to know how to find and use tax-preferred savings accounts. Most workers—especially lower- and middle-income workers—do not even have or contribute to retirement accounts.⁶⁰

NO SAVINGS FOR JANET AND GREG

A paid-leave savings account would do Greg and Janet no good. Like many people, they already struggle to afford their current expenses and to save for retirement. Even if they choose to put their savings toward paid leave instead of retirement, it would take them many years to save enough to fund a twelve-week paid leave. Moreover, because the funds could only be used after a child's birth, Janet's pre-delivery medical leave and Greg's leave to care for Janet would not be eligible for paid-leave savings account payments.

NEW PARENT LEAVE THROUGH STARVED STATE UNEMPLOYMENT-INSURANCE PROGRAMS

The Trump administration has included paid leave for new parents in its proposed budgets for the past three years,⁶¹ but the administration has not actively pursued legislation to implement this idea.

TRUMP'S PLAN FAILS TO MEET JANET AND GREG'S NEEDS AND HARMS THEIR EMPLOYERS, TOO

Under Trump's plan, Janet and Greg would both be ineligible for paid leave prior to their child's birth even though Janet is on bedrest and needs Greg to help care for her. This is because Trump's plan only covers the time new parents need to care for their child, not the medical leave or family-caregiving leave that comes with the realities of many pregnancies and birth experiences. This means that Janet would go without paid leave for the two weeks she's on bedrest, and that Greg would either use his vacation days during that week or leave Janet to fend for herself.

After their child is born, Janet and Greg could each take six weeks of paid leave, but the level of wage replacement they receive is likely to be too low to make leave affordable without sacrificing timely mortgage or student-loan payments. This means Greg may cut his leave time short since he has higher wages and is not dealing with the physical recovery of giving birth, leaving Janet to care for herself and for the baby.

In addition, their state's reserve fund may not be enough to cover unemployed workers if a recession hits, and state lawmakers might cover the extra costs of providing paid leave by raising taxes on employers, cutting unemployed people off the benefit rolls or making it harder for unemployed people to receive their benefits. If the taxes employers pay are "experience rated" for leave, Janet's employer's taxes would go up more than Greg's employer's taxes since Janet is taking a longer leave; this could harm the prospects of women like Janet in the employment market, since employers may perceive them as a greater liability and costlier to employ than men.

The proposal calls for six weeks of paid leave to new mothers and fathers, administered through state unemployment-insurance (UI) programs, with federal funds to help run the program but without funding for the benefits. States would presumably need to raise unemployment-insurance taxes on employers or cut existing unemployment-insurance benefits to pay for this mandate.

There are multiple problems with this approach. First, offering paid leave only to new parents would exclude more than 75 percent of people who use FMLA each year; 55 percent of workers use the FMLA for their own serious health issue, and another 18 percent use it to care for a seriously ill or injured family member;⁶² usage of state paid-leave programs follows a similar pattern.⁶³ Second, the benefit itself is inadequate: just six weeks at UI wage-replacement rates and benefit caps, which replace no more than two-thirds of the average weekly wage in any state and typically replace about half of the average weekly wage, capping benefits in most states at \$450 per week or less; and state-by-state variance in eligibility rules create inconsistencies across states, often carving out young and lower-wage workers, who need leave the most since their employers are least likely to provide it.⁶⁴ Third, neither state UI funds nor state UI technology can handle the inclusion of a new program without significant new investments.⁶⁵

LEAVE FOR NEW PARENTS BY DELAYING RETIREMENT AND TAKING A SOCIAL SECURITY BENEFIT CUT

US Senators Joni Ernst (R-IA), Mike Lee (R-UT), Mitt Romney (R-UT), and Marco Rubio (R-FL), along with several US House members, have proposed that parents “pull forward” their Social Security benefits to fund the time they take away from work to care for a new child.

Rubio and Romney have introduced Economic Security for New Parents Act,⁶⁶ and Ernst and Lee have proposed the Child Rearing and Development Leave Empowerment (CRADLE) Act (Ernst/Lee).⁶⁷ These proposals have small differences in eligibility, benefits, and duration, but their fundamental premise is that people could draw on the Social Security benefits they would otherwise only be entitled to when they retire (Rubio–Romney) or become disabled (Ernst–Lee) in order to care for a new child for one, two, or three months. The monthly benefits an individual receives would be calculated based on existing Social Security formulas.⁶⁸

In exchange, under each proposal, new parents would delay their retirement by two months or more for each month of leave that they take to care for a child; the Economic Security for New Parents Act also provides the option of beneficiaries retiring on time in exchange for agreeing to lower benefits for the first five years of their retirement. When the Urban Institute analyzed a similar proposal, they found that a person who takes a twelve-week leave would need to work an additional twenty-to-twenty-five weeks, and that any delay in receiving Social Security retirement benefits functions as a lifetime benefit cut of about 3 percent for each twelve-week leave taken.⁶⁹

These proposals have been roundly criticized. Progressives argue that parental leave alone isn’t enough to meet the needs of the 75 percent of workers who use FMLA for serious personal and family health needs; that women and the same people who do not have paid leave now— younger people, poorer people, people of color—also do not have other sources of funds at retirement; and that reimagining Social Security benefits as these proposals suggest would help pave a path toward Social Security privatization.⁷⁰ Conservatives worry that this new program is a slippery slope to a larger “entitlement” and will drain Social Security coffers too quickly,⁷¹ though the Urban Institute and the Social Security Actuaries do not predict it would have a major impact.⁷²

NEW PARENT LOANS IN EXCHANGE FOR A REDUCED CHILD TAX CREDIT

Over the summer of 2019, Senators Bill Cassidy (R-LA) and Krysten Sinema (D-AZ) floated a new concept: allowing parents of newborn or newly adopted children under the age of six to “pull forward” up to \$5,000 per household as a loan against the value of their future anticipated Child Tax Credit (CTC), which they would pay back in the form of a lower CTC during a payback period that can extend for up to ten years.⁷³ Very-low-income workers could receive 100 percent of their typical wages for a twelve-week period of time, which they would pay back over fifteen years.⁷⁴

Critically, though, the Cassidy–Sinema concept is not paid leave. It is a loan, and it fails to recognize that families across the country rely on the full value of the newly expanded CTC to help offset the high costs of child care—which exceed the costs of college in many states—and the expenses associated with raising a child.⁷⁵

JANET AND GREG’S CTC LOAN IS BOTH INADEQUATE AND A LONG-TERM BURDEN

Janet and Greg decide to “pull forward” their child tax credit to receive a loan of \$5,000 while Janet is out of work before and after their baby is born, and to help recoup some of the wages Greg lost during his one unpaid week of leave. For this couple, \$5,000 is less than half of the \$11,077 Janet loses in pay during her unpaid leave, which makes it very difficult for them to have her take a full twelve weeks. What’s more, they will need to put their newborn into child care until the child can enter public school, and they are all too aware that even a \$2,000 annual CTC isn’t enough, much less a reduced CTC of \$1,500 for ten years as they pay back their \$5,000 loan.

JANET AND GREG ARE FORCED TO GAMBLE ON RETIREMENT

As with the Trump plan, the Social Security “pull forward” plans would render Janet and Greg both ineligible for paid leave prior to their child’s birth even though Janet is on bedrest and needs Greg to help take care of her. This is because benefits are not available until after a child is born or adopted. This means that Janet would go without paid leave for the two weeks she’s on bedrest, and that Greg would either use his vacation days during that week or leave Janet without the care she needs.

Once the baby comes, Janet and Greg could each apply for benefits and could choose to take one, two, or three months off as long as they are willing to gamble on being able to work longer as they age; they would prefer to be able to take leave in weekly (rather than monthly) increments to maintain flexibility, but that is impossible with these plans. Moreover, the monthly benefits they receive will be less than 50 percent of their current wages, using current structures of retirement- or disability benefits, which may not be enough to allow them to afford their expenses without hardship and may prompt them to take shorter leaves. They also did not realize that even if they agree to work past their typical retirement age to “pay themselves back,” they’ll receive less over the rest of their lives in cumulative Social Security retirement benefits.

Neither Janet nor Greg’s current employers provide employees with a pension or offer an employer-match contribution to their individual retirement savings. In addition, they already save less than experts say they should for retirement; it’s been challenging to afford a home and make student-loan payments and still save for retirement. Now, with looming new-child expenses and a desire to start saving for their child’s education, Janet and Greg feel especially worried. They fear that Social Security may be their primary source of income when they retire (if they can ever retire), and by using Social Security benefits to take time to care for their baby, they’ll have reduced retirement income forty years down the road because a Social Security delay amounts to a lifetime benefit cut.

PAID LEAVE PROPOSALS IN CONGRESS

YES NO NOT GUARANTEED

KEY ELEMENTS OF PAID FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE PROGRAMS

	All FMLA purposes*	At least 12 weeks*	Adequate wage replacement*	Adequate new revenue*	Addresses disparities in benefits	Helps low-wage workers	Employment protections
FAMILY Act (Sen. Gillibrand (D-NY)/Rep. DeLauro (D-CT-3))	Green	Green	Green	Green	Green	Green	Green
Paid Leave Tax Credit (Sen. Fischer (R.-NE))	Grey	Red	Grey	Red	Red	Grey	Green
Paid Leave Savings Account (Rep. Katko (R-NY-24)/Rep. Brindisi (D-NY-22))	Red	Red	Grey	Red	Red	Red	Red
Trump Parental Leave Plan	Red	Red	Red	Red	Green	Grey	Red
Cradle Act/Economic Security For New Parents Act (Sen. Ernst (R-IA)/Sen. Lee (R-UT))/Economic Security for New Parents Act (Sen. Rubio (R-FL)/Sen. Romney (R-UT)/Rep. Wagner (R-MO-2)/Rep. Crenshaw (R-TX-2))	Red	Red	Grey	Red	Green	Red	Red
Child Tax Credit Pull-Forward (Sen. Cassidy (R-LA)/Sen. Sinema (D-AZ))	Red	Green	Grey	Red	Green	Red	Red

Presidential Campaign Pace Set by Senator Gillibrand’s FAMILY Act

Paid leave is a 2020 presidential campaign issue. Most Democratic candidates have included paid family and medical leave in their platform; every current member of Congress seeking the Democratic nomination has cosponsored the FAMILY Act, as have all other candidates who have served in Congress since the FAMILY Act was

first introduced in 2013; other policymakers have taken action at the state or local level.⁷⁶ On the Republican side, Donald Trump’s campaign is already touting his paid family leave position as part of his “record” on women’s issues.⁷⁷

Although most candidates have not yet elaborated on their plans to advance national paid leave, a few stand out:

- ▶ Mayor Pete Buttigieg has included paid leave and an endorsement of the FAMILY Act in his labor

agenda and his rural-economy agenda.⁷⁸ Buttigieg also adopted paid parental leave for city employees in South Bend, Indiana, as its mayor.⁷⁹

- ▶ New Jersey Senator Cory Booker, an original cosponsor of the FAMILY Act each time it has been introduced, has endorsed a strong paid-leave plan as part of his commitment to strengthening health care, and has promised to include a paid-leave point person in his office of reproductive health.⁸⁰
- ▶ California Senator Kamala Harris is a FAMILY Act cosponsor and has included a tie-in to paid leave in her equal pay plan, pledging to fight for the current FAMILY Act and to use the fines companies would pay under per equal pay plan to augment FAMILY Act benefits so that workers receive a higher portion of their wages while on leave.⁸¹
- ▶ Minnesota Senator Amy Klobuchar has included paid family leave in two parts of her “First 100 Days

blueprint”—fighting for legislation to guarantee paid family leave and providing incentives in the federal contracting process for federal contractors to provide paid family leave.⁸² In addition, she included her support for paid family leave legislation as a component of her plan to address seniors’ health needs.⁸³ Senator Klobuchar is also a longtime cosponsor of the FAMILY Act in Congress.

- ▶ Massachusetts Senator Elizabeth Warren’s plan to advance women of color in the workplace would require federal contractors to provide paid family leave.⁸⁴ Senator Warren is also a longtime cosponsor of the FAMILY Act in Congress.

When the 2020 general election begins, the Democratic nominee will certainly need to distinguish herself or himself from Trump’s limited, harmful plan in order to help voters see distinctions and credential themselves as a true champion for women and working families.

PRESIDENTIAL CANDIDATES’ POSITIONS ON KEY ELEMENTS OF PAID LEAVE PROGRAMS

YES
NO
UNSURE OF POSITION

KEY ELEMENTS OF PAID FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE PROGRAMS

	All FMLA purposes*	At least 12 weeks*	Adequate wage replacement*	Adequate new revenue*	Notes
DEMOCRATIC CANDIDATES					
Michael Bennet					Senate FAMILY Act cosponsor; includes paid family and medical leave at 70% wage replacement in his "rewarding hard work" platform
Joe Biden					Helped rally new yorkers for New York governor Andrew Cuomo's paid family leave law
Cory Booker					Senate FAMILY Act cosponsor; includes prioritization of paid family and medical leave in his plan for a white house "office of reproductive freedom," and in his health care plan
Steve Bullock					Endorses FAMILY Act
Pete Buttigieg					Endorses FAMILY Act; implemented six weeks of paid parental leave for south bend employees
Julián Castro					Endorses FAMILY Act with enhancements for more family members

Bill De Blasio	Green	Green	Green	Green	Implemented 6 weeks of paid parental leave for new york city employees; supported statewide paid family and medical leave law
John Delaney	Green	Green	Green	Green	House FAMILY Act cosponsor; first candidates—one of only two—to mention paid family leave at the first democratic presidential debate in 2019
Tulsi Gabbard	Green	Green	Green	Green	House FAMILY Act cosponsor
Kirsten Gillibrand	Green	Green	Green	Green	Longtime paid leave champion and author of the FAMILY Act; in the june 2019 democratic presidential debate, committed to pass family bill of rights, including the FAMILY Act, in her first hundred days in office
Mike Gravel	Red	Green	Green	Green	
Kamala Harris	Green	Green	Green	Green	Senate FAMILY Act cosponsor; includes FAMILY Act and additional funding to enhance the FAMILY Act in her equal pay plan
John Hickenlooper	Green	Green	Green	Green	Endorsed FAMILY Act
Jay Inslee	Green	Green	Green	Green	Campaign platform included FAMILY Act with enhancements; signed the comprehensive state paid family and medical leave law as governor of Washington state
Amy Klobuchar	Green	Green	Green	Green	Senate FAMILY Act cosponsor; includes paid leave for all workers and as incentive in the federal contracting process in her "first 100 days" plan
Wayne Messam	Grey	Grey	Grey	Grey	
Seth Moulton	Green	Green	Green	Green	House FAMILY Act cosponsor
Beto O'Rourke	Green	Green	Green	Green	FAMILY Act cosponsor when he served in the house; endorses paid leave for all Americans as part of his jobs and wages platform
Tim Ryan	Green	Green	Green	Green	House FAMILY Act cosponsor
Bernie Sanders	Green	Green	Green	Green	Senate FAMILY Act cosponsor; only candidate to mention paid leave in the third democratic debate
Joe Sestak	Green	Green	Green	Green	Leads with paid leave in his video about his campaign policy platform
Elizabeth Warren	Green	Green	Green	Green	Senate FAMILY Act cosponsor; includes paid leave for federal contractors in her plan to support women of color
Marianne Williamson	Green	Grey	Grey	Grey	
Andrew Yang	Red	Green	Grey	Grey	
REPUBLICAN CANDIDATES					
Donald Trump	Red	Red	Red	Red	Has included parents-only plan with new revenue—but not enough to cover the new program—in his 2018–2020 budgets, but hasn't proposed legislation to enact that program
Bill Weld	Grey	Grey	Grey	Grey	
Mark Sanford	Grey	Grey	Grey	Grey	
Joe Walsh	Grey	Grey	Grey	Grey	

* The FAMILY Act meets each of these criteria, so any candidate who has cosponsored the FAMILY Act in any session of Congress is given credit as a "YES" here.

** Candidates in grey have dropped out

ENDNOTES

1. "NCS: Employee Benefits in the U.S., March 2019", U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, <https://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2019/ownership/civilian/table31a.pdf>. (Table 31)
2. "NCS: Employee Benefits in the U.S., March 2019", U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, <https://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2019/ownership/civilian/table16a.pdf>. (Table 16)
3. See notes 1 and 2
4. Jacob Alex Klerman, Kelly Daley, and Alyssa Pozniak, "Family and Medical Leave in 2012: Technical Report" April 18, 2014, Abt Associates, <https://www.dol.gov/asp/evaluation/fmla/FMLA-2012-Technical-Report.pdf> (Exhibit 2.5.2)
5. Amy Raub, Paul Chung, Priya Batra, Alison Earle, Bijetri Bose, Nicolas De Guzman Chorny, Elizabeth Wong, Daniel Franken, and Jody Heymann, "Paid Leave for Personal Illness: A Detailed Look at Approaches Across OECD Countries", 2018, WORLD Policy Analysis Center. https://www.worldpolicycenter.org/sites/default/files/WORLD%20Report%20-%20Parental%20Leave%20OECD%20Country%20Approaches_0.pdf; Raub et al. "Paid Leave for Family Illness: A Detailed Look at Approaches Across OECD Countries". 2018. WORLD Policy Analysis Center. https://www.worldpolicycenter.org/sites/default/files/WORLD%20Report%20-%20Family%20Medical%20Leave%20OECD%20Country%20Approaches_0.pdf
6. Jacob Alex Klerman, Kelly Daley, and Alyssa Pozniak, "Family and Medical Leave in 2012: Technical Report", April 18, 2014, Abt Associates. <https://www.dol.gov/asp/evaluation/fmla/FMLA-2012-Technical-Report.pdf>
7. "Family and Medical Leave Act", U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division. <https://www.dol.gov/whd/fmla/>
8. "Fact Sheet #28A: Employee Protections under the Family and Medical Leave Act", U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division. <https://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs28a.pdf>
9. See note 6
10. See note 6
11. See note 8; Helene Jorgensen and Eileen Appelbaum, "Expanding Federal Family and Medical Leave Coverage: Who Benefits from Changes in Eligibility Requirements?", February 2014, Center for Economic and Policy Research. <http://cepr.net/documents/fmla-eligibility-2014-01.pdf>
12. See note 8
13. See note 11
14. See note 1
15. See note 1
16. Juliana Horowitz, Kim Parker, Nikki Graf and Gretchen Livingston. "Americans Widely Support Paid Family and Medical Leave, but Differ Over Specific Policies". March 17, 2017, Pew Research Center. <http://assets.pewresearch.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2017/03/22152556/Paid-Leave-Report-3-17-17-FINAL.pdf>
17. Ann P. Bartel, Soohyun Kim, Jaehyun Nam, Maya Rossin-Slater, Christopher Ruhm, and Jane Waldfogel, "Racial and ethnic disparities in access to and use of paid family and medical leave: evidence from four nationally representative datasets," U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, January 2019, <https://doi.org/10.21916/mir.2019.2>
18. "Paid Family and Medical Leave: A Racial Justice Issue – and Opportunity," National Partnership for Women & Families, August 2018. <http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/paid-family-and-medical-leave-racial-justice-issue-and-opportunity.pdf>
19. Elisabeth Jacobs, "Paid Family and Medical Leave in the United States: A Research Agenda", October 22, 2018, Washington Center for Equitable Growth. <https://equitablegrowth.org/research-paper/paid-family-and-medical-leave-in-the-united-states/>; Kali Grant, T.J. Sutcliffe, Indivar Dutta-Gupta, and Casey Goldvale, "Paid Family and Medical Leave and its Importance to People with Disabilities and their Families", October 1, 2017, Georgetown Center on Poverty and Inequality. <https://www.thearc.org/file/public-policy-document/Paid-Leave-Report.pdf>; "The Cost of Doing Nothing: The Price We All Pay Without Paid Leave Policies to Support America's 21st Century Working Families", September 5, 2015, U.S. Department of Labor. <https://www.dol.gov/wb/resources/cost-of-doing-nothing.pdf>
20. Maya Rossin-Slater and Lindsey Uniat, "Paid Family Leave Policies And Population Health", March 28, 2019, Health Affairs. <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hpb20190301.484936/full/>
21. Richard V. Reeves, "Give fathers more than one day: The case for paternity leave", June 17, 2016, Brookings Institution. <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/social-mobility-memos/2016/06/17/give-fathers-more-than-one-day-the-case-for-paternity-leave/>; "DOL Policy Brief: Paternity Leave: Why Parental Leave For Fathers Is So Important For Working Families", June 2015, U.S. Department of Labor. <http://i2.cdn.turner.com/cnn/2015/images/10/28/paternitybrief.pdf>
22. Nikki Graf, Anna Brown, and Eileen Patten, "The narrowing, but persistent, gender gap in pay", March 22, 2019, Pew Research Center. <https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/03/22/gender-pay-gap-facts/>
23. "The Child Development Case for a National Paid Family and Medical Leave Program", Zero to Three. <https://www.zerotothree.org/resources/204-the-child-development-case-for-a-national-paid-family-and-medical-leave-program>
24. Lynn Friss Feinberg, "Breaking New Ground: Supporting Employed Family Caregivers with Workplace Leave Policies", September 2018, AARP. <https://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/ppi/2018/08/breaking-new-ground-supporting-employed-family-caregivers-with-workplace-leave-policies.pdf>
25. Peter S. Arno, Qihu Shi, and Deborah Viola, "The MetLife Study of Caregiving Costs to Working Caregivers: Double Jeopardy for Baby Boomers Caring for Their Parents", June 2011, AARP. <https://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/livable-communities/old-learn/health/metlife-study-of-caregiving-costs-to-working-caregivers-2011-aarp.pdf>
26. Suma Setty, Heather Koball, Seth Hartig, and TJ Sutcliffe, "Disability Perspectives on Paid Leave: A Qualitative Analysis of Leavetaking Among Workers Affected by Disabilities or Serious Health Conditions", February 2019, National Center for Children in Poverty. http://nccp.org/publications/pdf/text_1217.pdf
27. Brian Gifford and Betty Zong, "Planning For The Future Workforce: Leave Patterns Across Generations", December 2016, Integrated Benefits Institute. https://www.ibiweb.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Planning_for_the_Future_Workforce_Leave_Patterns_Across_Generations.pdf
28. See note 5
29. Trish Stroman, Wendy Woods, Gabrielle Fitzgerald, Shalini Unnikrishnan, and Liz Bird, "Why Paid Family Leave Is Good Business", February 2017, The Boston Consulting Group. <https://media-publications.bcg.com/BCG-Why-Paid-Family-Live-Is-Good-Business-Feb-2017.pdf>

30. "Small Businesses Support Paid Family Leave Programs", March 30, 2017, Small Business Majority. <https://smallbusinessmajority.org/sites/default/files/research-reports/033017-paid-leave-poll.pdf>; Adam C. Uzialko, "How Paid Leave Policies Can Help Small Businesses", April 26, 2019, Business News Daily. <https://www.businessnewsdaily.com/10548-how-paid-leave-policies-can-help-small-businesses.html>
31. Kanika Arora and Douglas A. Wolf, "Does Paid Family Leave Reduce Nursing Home Use? The California Experience", November 3, 2017, Journal of Policy Analysis and Management. <https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/pam.22038>
32. Linda Houser and Thomas P. Vartanian, "Pay Matters: The Positive Economic Impacts of Paid Family Leave for Families, Businesses and the Public", January 19, 2012, Rutgers Center for Women and Work. https://smr.rutgers.edu/sites/default/files/images/CWW_Paid_Leave_Brief_Jan_2012_0.pdf; Linda Houser and Thomas P. Vartanian, "Policy Matters: Public Policy, Paid Leave for New Parents, and Economic Security for U.S. Workers", April 29, 2012, Rutgers Center for Women and Work. http://go.nationalpartnership.org/site/DocServer/RutgersCWW_Policy_Matters_April2012.pdf
33. See note 19
34. The paid family leave programs in these four states supplemented temporary-disability insurance (TDI) programs established in the 1940s and 1950s. TDI programs provide paid leave for workers who need time away from work to address their own serious health issues, including pregnancy. California's paid family leave program passed in 2002, has been paying benefits to workers since 2004, and has been expanded multiple times to include a wider range of family-caregiving relationships, higher wage replacement for low- and middle-wage workers, expanded job protection for new parents, and a longer duration of leave for new parents and family caregivers. New Jersey's program passed in 2008, has been paying benefits since 2009, and was expanded at the beginning of 2019 to include more weeks, more family-caregiving relationships, higher wage replacement, and expanded job protection. Rhode Island's program passed in 2013 and has been paying benefits since 2014; New York's program passed in 2016, started paying benefits in 2018, and is currently scaling up to higher wage-replacement levels and a higher number of weeks. "Paid Leave Works in California, New Jersey and Rhode Island," National Partnership for Women & Families, September 2018. <http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/paid-leave-works-in-california-new-jersey-and-rhode-island.pdf>
35. "Federal FMLA and State Paid Leave Program Usage and Coverage", July 2019, New America. https://newamericadotorg.s3.amazonaws.com/documents/Overview_of_FMLA_and_Paid_Leave_Use_and_Coverage.pdf
36. "State Paid Family and Medical Leave Insurance Laws", August 2019, National Partnership for Women & Families. <http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/state-paid-family-leave-laws.pdf>
37. See note 34
38. See note 36
39. See note 35
40. Jennifer C. Greenfield, Nancy Reichman, and Paula M. Cole. "Projected Economic Impacts of Paid Family Leave in Colorado", February 2019, University of Denver. <https://socialwork.du.edu/sites/g/files/lmucqz281/files/2019-02/Paid-Family-Learn-Report.pdf>
41. See note 36
42. "A Review of the Evidence on the Length of Paid Family and Medical Leave", February 2018, WORLD Policy Analysis Center. <https://www.worldpolicycenter.org/sites/default/files/WORLD%20Brief%20-%20Length%20Paid%20Family%20and%20Medical%20Leave.pdf>
43. Netsy Firestein, Ann O'Leary, and Zoe Savitsky, "A Guide To Implementing Paid Family Leave: Lessons From California", 2011, Paid Family Leave. http://paidfamilyleave.org/pdf/pfl_guide.pdf; Suma Setty, Curtis Skinner, and Renée Wilson-Simmons, "Protecting Workers, Nurturing Families: Building an Inclusive Family Leave Insurance Program Findings and Recommendations from the New Jersey Parenting Project", March 2016, National Center for Children in Poverty. http://www.nccp.org/publications/pdf/text_1152.pdf; Tanya L. Goldman, "The Importance of Job Protection for Paid Leave", May 2019, Center for Law and Social Policy. https://www.clasp.org/sites/default/files/publications/2019/05/2019_job-protectionpaidleave.pdf
44. See note 36
45. "Cosponsors - S.463 - 116th Congress (2019-2020)", February 12, 2019, United States Senate. <https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/463/cosponsors>; "Cosponsors - H.R.1185 - 116th Congress (2019-2020)", February 13, 2019, United States House of Representatives. <https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/1185/cosponsors>
46. "FAMILY Act Coalition Letter," May 6, 2019. <http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/coalition/family-act-coalition-letter.pdf>
47. "Final Business School Professors Letter to Congress in Support of the FAMILY Act", September 15, 2015, The Wharton Work/Life Integration Project, University of Pennsylvania. <http://worklife.wharton.upenn.edu/wp-content/uploads/2012/11/Final-Business-School-Professors-Letter-to-Congress-in-Support-of-the-FAMILY-Act-September-15-2015.pdf>
48. "Business supporters are advancing national paid leave", Businesses Advancing National Paid Leave. <http://www.advancingpaidleave.org/business-supporters/>
49. PerryUndem and Bellwether Research, "Voters Views on Paid Family + Medical Leave," National Partnership for Women & Families. October 2018. <http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/voters-views-on-paid-family-medical-leave-survey-findings-august-2018.pdf>
50. See note 49
51. "Voters' Willingness to Pay for a National Paid Leave Fund," National Partnership for Women & Families, September 29, 2016. <http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/memo-voters-willingness-to-pay-for-a-national-paid-leave-fund.pdf>. See notes 30 and 49.
52. "Making Leave Affordable: How can policy reduce affordability barriers to family and medical leave?", February 2018, diversitydatakids.org. http://www.diversitydatakids.org/files/Library/policy/Paid%20Family%20and%20Medical%20Leave_Making%20Leave%20Affordable.pdf
53. "Full-Year Working Adults Ages 21-64 Living in Families Estimated to be Below 200% of the Federal Poverty Line After Wage Loss Due to 12 Weeks of Paid/Unpaid Family or Medical Leave", diversitydatakids.org. <http://www.diversitydatakids.org/data/ranking/670/full-year-working-adults-ages-21-64-living-in-families-estimated-to-be-below-200/#/oct=2&cat=54,25&tf=21&ch=132,133,134>
54. "Paid Family and Medical Leave Survey Results: Iowa, New Hampshire, Nevada, South Carolina", 2019, GBAO. https://drive.google.com/file/d/1aB4YyoS9119DWMkPzZi5KGQ_t6uU4-nS/view

55. Maya King, “Conservatives grab paid family leave from liberals’ playbook”, June 11, 2018, Politico. <https://www.politico.com/story/2018/06/11/conservatives-grab-paid-family-leave-from-liberals-playbook-636591>
56. “Text: S.2618 — 113th Congress (2013-2014)”, July 16, 2014, United States Senate, <https://www.congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/senate-bill/2618/text?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22%5C%22Strong+Families+Act%5C%22+2014%22%5D%7D&r=1&s=1>
57. “26 U.S. Code § 45S - Employer credit for paid family and medical leave”, December 22, 2017 Cornell Law School. <https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/26/45S>; Stephen Miller, “IRS Answers Questions on Paid Family Leave Tax Credit”, September 28, 2018, Society for Human Resource Management. <https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/hr-topics/benefits/pages/irs-answers-on-paid-family-leave-tax-credit.aspx>
58. “Employer Paid Leave Tax Credits Will Not Close Gaps in Access to Paid Leave: Why S. 1716/H.R. 3595 is Wrong for the Country”, National Partnership for Women & Families, November 2017. <http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/employer-paid-leave-tax-credits-will-not-close-gaps-in-access-to-paid-leave.pdf>
59. “Summary: H.R.1859 — 116th Congress (2019-2020)”, March 25, 2019, United States House of Representatives. <https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/1859/>
60. NCS: Employee Benefits in the U.S., March 2019”, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, <https://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2019/ownership/civilian/table02a.pdf> (Table 2)
61. See, e.g., “FY2020 Congressional Budget Justification - Employment and Training Administration: State Unemployment Insurance and Employment Service Operations”, U.S. Department of Labor. <https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/general/budget/2020/CBJ-2020-V1-07.pdf>
62. See note 6
63. See note 35
64. Martha Coven, “Trump’s Parental Leave Plan: Pitting the Unemployed against Working Families”, June 2017, Center for Law and Social Policy. <https://www.clasp.org/sites/default/files/publications/2017/08/Trumps-Parental-Leave-Plan.pdf>; “Chapter 3 - Monetary Entanglement”, 2018, Employment & Training Association, U.S. Department of Labor. <https://oui.doleta.gov/unemploy/pdf/uiilawcompar/2018/monetary.pdf>
65. See note 64
66. “S.920 — 116th Congress (2019-2020)”, March 27, 2019, United States Senate. <https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/920>; “H.R.1940 — 116th Congress (2019-2020)”, March 27, 2019, United States House of Representatives. <https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/1940>
67. Letter to Senators Lee and Ernst from the Social Security Administration, March 14, 2019, Social Security Administration. https://www.ssa.gov/oact/solvency/LeeErnst_20190314.pdf
68. “Primary Insurance Amount”, Social Security Administration. <https://www.ssa.gov/oact/cola/piaformula.html>
69. Richard W. Johnson and Melissa M. Favreault, “How Much Would Senator Rubio’s Paid Leave Program Help New Parents”, August 30, 2018, Urban Institute. <https://www.urban.org/research/publication/how-much-would-senator-rubios-paid-leave-program-help-new-parents>
70. Michael Hiltzik, “Column: The Republican proposal for paid family leave is a sham that would wreck your retirement”, March 13, 2019, Los Angeles Times. <https://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-ernst-lee-family-leave-20190313-story.html>
71. Vanessa Brown Calder, “Problems with Republican Proposal for Paid Leave”, February 22, 2018, Cato Institute. <https://www.cato.org/blog/problems-republican-proposal-paid-leave>
72. See note 67 and note 69.
73. Bill Cassidy and Kyrsten Sinema, “A Bipartisan Solution to Help Working Families.” <https://www.cassidy.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Cassidy%20Sinema%20One-Pager%20FINAL.pdf>
74. Bill Cassidy and Kyrsten Sinema, “A Bipartisan Solution to Help Working Families, FAQ.” <https://www.cassidy.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Cassidy%20Sinema%20Proposal%20FAQs.pdf>
75. “The US and the High Cost of Child Care,” 2018. <https://info.childcareaware.org/hubfs/appendices%2010.19.18.pdf>
76. Vicki Shabo, “Snapshot of 2020 Presidential Candidates on Key Work/Family Issues,” September 12, 2019, New America. <https://www.newamerica.org/better-life-lab/blog/snapshot-2020-presidential-candidates-key-workfamily-issues/>
77. Tim Murtaugh, July 2019. <https://twitter.com/TimMurtaugh/status/1148643372770504705>
78. Pete Buttigieg, “A Rising Tide.” <https://peteforamerica.com/empowering-workers>
79. City of South Bend offers new paid parental leave policy starting this year,” WSBT 22, January 8, 2018. <https://wsbt.com/news/local/city-of-south-bend-offers-new-paid-parental-leave-policy-starting-this-year>
80. Cory Booker, “How I Will Take Immediate Action to Protect Women’s Health,” <https://medium.com/@corybooker/how-i-will-take-immediate-action-to-protect-reproductive-rights-as-president-fd7f5d28f616>; Cory 2020, Health Care Policy Page, <https://corybooker.com/issues/health-care/policy-page/>
81. Kamala Harris, “Holding Corporations Accountable For Pay Inequality In America.” <https://kamalaharris.org/equalpay/>
82. Amy Klobuchar, “Senator Amy Klobuchar Releases Plan of More Than 100 Actions for Her First 100 Days as President.” <https://medium.com/@AmyforAmerica/amys-first-100-days-b7adf9f91262>
83. Amy Klobuchar, “Senator Klobuchar’s Plan for Seniors.” <https://medium.com/@AmyforAmerica/senator-klobuchars-plan-for-seniors-efce83143761>
84. Elizabeth Warren, “Valuing the Work of Women of Color.” <https://medium.com/@teamwarren/valuing-the-work-of-women-of-color-c652bf6ccc9a>

POLICY CONSULTANT: VICKI SHABO
vicki.shabo@gmail.com

DESIGNED BY BILLIE KANFER
billiekk13@gmail.com